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Throughout history change has occurred gradually (with a 
few exceptions l , giving peep 1 e the opportunity to respond 
and adapt over a period of ti me. To-day, with change 
itself the new constant, we are being forced to adapt in 
the midst of an action actually in progress. "Although 
people know a change is taking place, they have 
difficulty in knowing just what it all means." 
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Arthur J. Cordell, The Uneasy Eighties: The Transformation to an 
Information Society, Science Council of Canada. 

Introduction 

Quebec Federation of Home and School Associations (QFHSAl was 
founded in 1944 to bring together local Home and School 
associations, some of which had existed since the 1920's. It is an 
independent voluntary parental organization representing 
approximately five thousand families, the majority being within the 
English speaking communities throughout the Province. In addition 
there are about a hundred other educational and parental groups, 
such as private schools, school committees etc. that are affiliated 
with QFHSA. Parent volunteers are active within 1 oca 1 Home and 
School associations, the provincial organization and at the 
national level through the Canadian Home and School Parent Teacher 
Federation. 

One of the stated aims of the Home and School movement is to assist 
in forming public opinion favourable to reform and to the 
advancement of the education of the child. Thus we are pleased to 
be able to submit this brief to the Minister of Education in 
response to her consultation document "Moving ahead". 

The document has been studied with interest by QFHSA's Education 
Committee. The Minister is to be commended for focusing on concerns 
that are being currently voiced regarding the education system and 
for putting forward proposals to address these concerns. However 
the short time allowed for consultation has meant that QFHSA has 
been unable to involve the local school associations in drawing up 
this brief. 
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The Minister's proposals and measures for action are addressed in 
the order that they appear in the consultation document. However we 
wish to say that fundamental to dealing with both the proposals and 
the issues raised in the latter part of the document is the concept 
of exit profiles. It seems to us that if the Quebec community -
educational, business, cultural, etc. could come together to 
define a realistic and pertinent set of exit profiles then there 
would be a more solid base for addressing the proposals and the 
measures to implement them. 
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Proposal 1 Improve the teaching of French, mother tongue, by 
placing more emphasis on written French and on the mechanics of 
language. 

QFHSA agrees wholeheartedly with this proposal. However the 
measures suggested to implement the proposal ignore the fact that 
written language will only appear useful in the eyes of the student 
if it is required outside the setting of the language class. The 
remedial and diagnostic measures undertaken must be complemented by 
the student being required to use written French in other courses. 
Many of the complaints of poor writing skills arise because the 
student has little secondary school experience in writing an ..... 
essay in the field of history or in writing a proper scientific 
report. We can support the concept that a student who demonstrates 
the necessary knowledge and has the ability to argue a point should 
not be penalized for minor errors in writing. However, all teachers 
have a responsibility to make the students aware of their mistakes. 

Measure 1 Give more weight to written language in the evaluation 
process and give teachers more responsibility. 

While QFHSA agrees to giving teachers more responsibility we do not 
agree to giving more weight to written language in the Secondary V 
French mother tongue exam. Written exams tend to emphasize the 
connection between the written word, literature in particular, and 
the act of writing. Students learn language from many models of 
which the written word is only one. Television, videos, computer 
games, popular songs, and magazines play an important role in 
language development. Their influence must not be underestimated 
nor their use as tools for learning. There are many students for 
whom literature has no appeal; it is consequently, for them, 
ineffective as a tool for the acquisition of good writing skills. 
If we are really interested in broadening the number of students 
who leave secondary school with good writing skills then all the 
media with which students interact outside the classroom must be 
used within the context of a mother tongue language arts course. 

There are other measures which will also enhance the quality of the 
written language. The Ministry needs to re-enforce the importance 
of writing by requiring written answers in the other ministry set 
Secondary IV and V examinations. Teachers need to have the skills 
to adapt their teaching to the different ways students learn and 
the skills to include the use of all media as examples of language. 
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Measure 2 Administer a ministry-prepared writing examination at 
the end of Secondary III. 
and 
Measure 3 Provide teachers with a diagnostic writing test which 
would be administered at the beginning of Elementary 5 and of 
Secondary IV. 

QFHSA agrees that there should be some measure of how a student is 
performing with regard to what is expected of the student at a 
given level. Regular diagnostic tests are important; but while we 
could support the concept of a ministry-prepared diagnostic test at 
the end of Secondary III, it would be under certain conditions. Any 
test at this level, or any other level before Secondary V, must be 
pure! y diagnostic; it must be corrected at the school level; it 
must on no account be used to stream students into particular 
programmes in Cycle II ; and it should only be implemented if the 
ministry has previously indicated the expectations of students at 
this level and provides a set of parameters for the students' work. 
If results are wanted to reevaluate the course then teachers should 
use the results to make recommendations for change. 

If there is a diagnostic test at the end of Secondary III then 
there would be no need for one at the beginning of Secondary IV. It 
should be one or the other; teachers' input on which is essential. 
The Minister might wish to consider placing this diagnostic exam in 
the middle of the Secondary III year. This would provide the 
student with a better opportunity to assess his performance level 
before making Secondary IV and V level choices. 
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Proposal 2 Improve second language instruction 

QFHSA is certainly in agreement that second language instruction 
should be improved. When the community has established an exit 
profile for Secondary V, it will be in a better position to judge 
whether the measures suggested here are adequate. 

Measure 4 Establish a minimum guaranteed time for the teaching of 
English as a second language at the elementary level. 

QFHSA strongly agrees with this measure. However, since the regimes 
pedagogiques already specify a time requirement for English Second 
Language which the Minister acknowledges is not being adhered to, 
we wonder how the Minister intends to guarantee this time. 

Measure 5 Promote the intensive model at the elementary level. 
and 
Measure 6 Take advantage of the possibility of organizing English 
immersion classes and linguistic exchanges. 

These last two measures give the local school the opportunity to 
increase the elementary students exposure to English. We agree with 
both these measures. Since the decision to act and the manner of 
carrying out these measures is left to the local school and school 
board, we suggest that the ministry might also permit the extra 
hours to be used to introduce English at Level I with the 
understanding that the introduction be oral only and that not more 
than two hours a week be devoted to this activity. Schools situated 
in communities where little or no English is spoken should use 
multi-media activities to stimulate learning. 

Measure 7 Improve the qualifications of teachers of English as a 
second language. 

While updating the Bachelor of Education courses for specialist 
teachers and hiring competent teachers is a long term solution 
which will improve the teaching of English as a second language, it 
will not have an immediate effect in an era of teacher surplus and, 
in some areas, declining enrolment. We suggest that the immediate 
measure should be to provide the means for current teachers of 
English as a second language to upgrade their ski 11 s. If the 
Minister is really serious about improving the teaching of English, 
such in-service education should be mandatory. 

Measure 8 Recognize two proficiency levels in the second language 
for evaluation and certification purposes. 

We wonder what significance two levels of certification would have 
on the students' post-secondary endeavours or in the workplace. We 
do however suggest that students who excel in the second language 
be permitted to write appropriate English mother tongue or French 
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mother tongue exams. Such a measure would not only distinguish 
those with excellent written as well as oral skills it would also 
address the frustrations of the English speaking immigrant who is 
required to attend French school . 
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Proposal 3 Stress the goal of providing students with a quality 
general education at both the elementary and secondary levels 

The text of this proposal defines a general education under the 
terms of a new definition of literacy for citizenship: having the 
1 i fe ski 11 s to function in one's environment the home, the 
school, the workplace, the community, the world. Literacy skills 
make it possible for one to participate fully in life, providing 
for food, clothing, shelter, education and retraining; to work; to 
provide for a family; to contribute to society. It is essential 
that all students be provided with a higher order of proficiency 
skills in order to function in the new information based society 
and technological world. Fostering a positive attitude about 
learning for life socially, economically, educationally and 
cultural 1 y is more important than ever before. In an era where 
change is the only constant parents are concerned that their 
children can learn to adapt, to be creative and flexible in a fast 
paced, constantly changing world. In to-day's world the school is 
only one of the major environments where learning takes place. 

Measure 9 Design a realistic and functional •exit profile• to 
specify the knowledge, skills and attitudes students should have at 
the end of each level. 

The i nfluence of multi-dimensional media in the home and in the 
community at large gives students a body of information and 
knowledge that often competes with the current curriculum available 
in our schools. How to organize, analyze, synthesize and interpret 
knowledge from the vast resources available to the student may be 
one of the most valuable skills necessary to function. Critical 
thinking, problem solving and decision making need to be 
demonstra tad in a language across the curriculum content. The 
concept of a "demonstrated outcome" as described in the section on 
the exit profile is a good one. The exit profile forces everyone to 
design a curriculum which has a destination - that a student is 
given preparation for living as opposed to just preparation for 
more schooling. 

Another area impinging on the curriculum of the school is the 
changing nature of our population. We must not lose sight of the 
fact that the exit profile must take into account the fact and the 
needs of the growing multicultural and pluralistic society. 

QFHSA endorses the concept of creating an exit profile. Any "think 
tank" convened to design a realistic and functional e x it profile 
should be comprised of the widest possible representation from the 
community. An effort needs to be made to enlist representation from 
the s maller employer sectors and from the different regions of the 
prov i nce, thus ensuring tha t b o th rural and urban interests have a 
voice. 
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Proposal 4 Split Secondary I to V into a three-year first cycle 
and a two-year second cycle. 

Measure 10 
cycles in 
education. 

Change the prescribed length of the secondary school 
the basic school regulation for secondary school 

Secondary III is a pivotal year for most students. For many this is 
a time when the physical, social and psychological aspects of their 
maturation reach peak importance. Any other aspects of life, such 
as school studies, tend to be regulated to a lower level of 
importance. 

While agreeing with the proposal to change the prescribed length of 
the secondary school cycles, much of the benefit will be lost if 
there is not a clear exit profile for Secondary III which will 
enable the student to benefit from the greater self discipline that 
will be required and the choices to be made in Secondary IV and V. 
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Proposal 5 Define the characteristics of the first cycle of 
secondary school. 

Measure 11 Establish, in the first cycle, stable classroom groups 
under the primary responsibility of a homeroom teacher. 

This is a measure that we feel should not be spelled out. The 
responsibility for the arrangement of classes and the assignment of 
teachers should be left to the local school. We do, however, 
believe that first cycle students need to be given a sense of 
belonging and that each teacher involved with cycle I should have 
responsibility for the general support, care and welfare for a 
particular group of students. 
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Proposal 6 Diversify the courses offered in Secondary IV and V. 

It is important that the courses in Secondary IV and V are courses 
that provide the student with the opportunity to examine fields of 
interest other than those which may be deemed to be leading to a 
possible career profile for that student. We agree with the concept 
of diversification; however any action on the part of the ministry 
to-day must be undertaken knowing that there may be changes 
tomorrow. When an exit profile for the student leaving secondary 
school has been determined, it may well be necessary to review the 
courses available, and their content at all levels of schooling. 

M 12 Offer •clusters• of elective courses grouped together 
according to broad fields of study. 

We find it difficult to understand how this concept of clusters 
will benefit the student. The present lack of diversification in 
many students ' programmes comes not from lack of availability of 
other courses but from a preconceived idea on the part of the 
student, the parent or, in many instances, the school that certain 
courses are necessary in order to be admitted to a certain profile 
at CEGEP. While we acknowledge that there are some parents and 
teachers who believe that for the able student a focus on science 
cannot begin too early, we feel that Secondary IV and V should 
still provide the student with an avenue for exploration of 
interests and should include course offerings in a variety of areas 
that will give the student a realistic picture of what further 
study in that field might involve. We consider that specialisation 
properly begins at CEGEP. 

The Minister suggests that each school board might decide which 
fields of study it would offer based on its own resources. We can 
accept that a smal 1 school board, or a board whose secondary 
schools are small, has to limit the choice of electives even now. 
Secondary schools in these boards should be encouraged to look at 
the future employment opportunities within their community and we 
would strongly endorse the concept of offering a cluster of courses 
which enhance the students' opportunity of future employment. In 
this way it would be possible to use community expertise for 
en r i ch men t . 

In an urban area where the students are able to travel to more than 
one school we are concerned about the concept of board 
specialization. Does a school board with a number of secondary 
schools choose not to offer the arts cluster in any of them? ! This 
concept even if carried out at the school level may cause problems 
if it means that students will have to change schools at the end o f 
Secondary III to take optional courses in, say , a language o r a 
science cluster. It is important, if there is to be speci a lization 
tha t , within the constraints of resources, the number of choices 
avai l able to the student is not unduly restricted. 
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Whether there are clusters or not it is important for the teachers 
to widen their knowledge of job opportunities available to the 
students after graduation. There should be c 1 ose and constant 
communication between the teachers, including teachers in the 
elementary sector, and the employers in the community . It is 
important that all teachers in a community know the future needs of 
that community and can teach with these needs in mind. 

M 13 Continue reducing the number of courses required for 
admission into college. 

QFHSA agrees with this measure. At the same time it would help the 
students if they knew which courses were prerequisites for being 
admi t ted into each of the CEGEP profiles. This is information that 
shou l d be given to students at the time of registration for 
Secondary IV courses. All teachers need to participate in in-
serv i ce education regarding the transition, both academically and 
socially, to higher education. 

M 14 Vary instructional approaches within the framework of general 
education courses offered to students in Secondary IV and V. 

We are appalled that the Minister feels that it is necessary to put 
such a measure in this document. This should be happening now in 
every class and not just Secondary IV and V! In the framework of 
professional development and life- long learning teachers need a 
cons t ant renewal of their interest in their task. There are many 
new tools, particularly information technologies, which are not 
being used by classroom teachers. 
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Proposal 7 Revise the rules for granting Secondary School 
Diplomas. 

This seems to be a good proposal. If Cycle I now comprises 
Secondary I, I I and I I I and becomes the period when the basic 
secondary school learning is achieved, then the students will all 
be entering Secondary IV on the same footing. We believe that one 
cause of dropping out is the "baggage" that some students have 
acquired by the end of Secondary III. Some students have acquired 
so few credits at this time that they do not see the point of going 
on. 

Measure 15 Incorporate the proposed rules into the basic school 
regulation for secondary school education. 

QFHSA certainly agrees with the action proposed. We would ,however, 
like to add a few comments on Secondary IV and V courses. We 
believe that the secondary IV history course is in urgent need of 
revision. What we need to know to-day, and retain is far more 
encompassing than the content of the present course. We also note 
that a pass in ME/MRE is no longer required. The fact that a pass 
in this course is at present required has tended to lead to a 
trivialization of the course, because teachers are unwilling to 
allow the student's performance in this subject to be the cause of 
non-attainment of a Secondary School Diploma. We do believe, 
however that every student should be required to take this subject 
in every year. Much of the language of cultural values is learned 
when this programme is taught well. 

Measure 16 
Mathematics. 

Review the content of the Secondary IV and V 

QFHSA strongly agrees with this measure. The description of a 
mathematics course described in the text is one that we believe all 
students should be taking. It is our view that this should be the 
course of which a pass is required for a Secondary School Diploma. 
To-day all students need a higher level of proficiency in 
mathematics as a prerequisite to daily living. We believe the 
current courses providing more advanced level concepts, and which 
currently are and which should remain as prerequisites for entering 
the CEGEP science profiles, should be retained as options. 
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Proposal 8 Establish an instructional management model that would 
highlight the professional status of teachers and school 
principals. 

QFHSA agrees with this proposal; but, to make it work , 
professional development and regular upgrading of skills must be 
mandatory for both the teachers and principals. 

Measure 17 Provide tools for reinterpreting the current 
programmes. 

The most important tool for reinterpreting the current programmes 
will be the exit profile proposed in Measure 9. If the teachers are 
to be responsible for reinterpreting programmes in the light of 
this exit profile it is important that they participate in 
designing this profile and that they, through professional 
development enhance their skills in this area. We are pleased that 
teachers are being encouraged to take ownership of their own 
professional tasks. 

Measure 18 
programmes. 

Review the procedure for drawing up and revising 

The ministry may determine the curriculum guidelines, but it is the 
local school boards and schools that should be giving meaning to 
the curriculum in a practical rather than a theoretical content. 
Full use should be made of the resources, both human and material, 
in the larger community to make the curriculum work. 

Curriculum guides in many instances are seen as prescriptive and as 
such are a barrier to innovation and creativity. At the same time 
we recognize that teachers are sometimes called upon to teach in 
areas in which they have little experience. In these circumstances 
curriculum guides have been a real help. When teachers are required 
to teach courses new to them it is important that support is 
available. It is also imperative that teachers assume 
responsibility for updating their skills and acquiring the 
necessary new expertise. 

Measure 19 Give teachers greater responsibility in the evaluation 
and examination process. 

We believe that teachers should have a greater role in the 
evaluation process. We are al so in agreement that for those 
subjects for which a pass is compulsory there should be a uniform 
exam. However we believe that the responsibility and the 
endorsement of the value of the written word should rest as much 
with the ministry as with the teacher. Thus both the school and the 
ministry should set exams that require some written answers. In 
order that effective evaluation may take place teacher education 
should include the development of skills in setting examinations. 
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Measure 20 Support innovative school projects. 

QFHSA agrees that there should be support and encouragement for 
innovative school projects. The ability to undertake such projects 
may depend on the a vailability of resources. Schools need to be 
aware that community expertise is an important resource. 

Measure 21 Ensure teacher representation on the committees that 
make decisions concerning the teaching profession. 

The Minister appears to have begun the implementation of this 
measure. We suggest that teachers, and school principals, should 
also be involved in pedagogical decisions at the school board 
level. 

Measure 22 Encourage the diversification of teachers' workloads. 

QFHSA agrees with this measure. It is important not only that 
teachers be more flexible in the establishment of their tasks, but, 
also, that they be permitted to be more flexible. 


















